MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

OF THE REIDSVILLE CITY COUNCIL
HELD WEDNESDAY, APRIL 11, 2012 AT 3:00 P.M.
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL
CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mayor James K. Festerman


Mayor Pro-Tem Tom Balsley


Councilman Donald L. Gorham


Councilman William Hairston Councilman Richard Johnson


Councilman Clark Turner Councilwoman Sherri G. Walker

                                                                         

COUNCIL MEMBERS ABSENT:                      
NONE

CITY STAFF PRESENT:                                    
Michael J. Pearce, City Manager








Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk








William F. McLeod Jr., City Attorney


Donna Setliff, Community Development Manager

Captain Ronnie Ellison, Police Department
Tammy Moore, Notary Public

Mayor Festerman called the meeting to order and then recognized Pastor Walt Cooper of Baptist Temple Church, Reidsville, who provided the invocation.

The Council then led in the reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance.
ANNOUNCEMENTS.
No special announcements were made.
RECOGNITIONS:

PROCLAMATION FOR “A DAY OF SERVICE” ON APRIL 28, 2012.

Mayor Festerman read aloud the proclamation for “A Day of Service” which is being recognized in Reidsville and Rockingham County on April 28, 2012. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
PROCLAMATION FOR NATIONAL POLICE WEEK MAY 6-12, 2012, AND PEACE OFFICERS MEMORIAL DAY OBSERVED ON MAY 8, 2012.

Councilman William Hairston, a retired Captain with the Reidsville Police Department, then read on behalf of the Mayor the proclamation recognizing National Police Week and Peace Officers Memorial Day. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) Councilman Hairston said he is very proud of the City’s employees, especially the Police Department which he described as “second to none.” He said we are very proud of the men and women who serve in the Police Department. Mayor Festerman extended his congratulations, noting that they were appreciative of the sacrifices the police officers make. He stated that those sacrifices should be remembered, especially on Peace Officers Memorial Day. Captain Ellison thanked the Council for the recognition.
Council then moved to the Consent Agenda. No items were pulled by Council members for further discussion.
APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the Consent Agenda.
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 -- APPROVAL OF THE MARCH 14, 2012 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the March 14, 2012 Regular Meeting Minutes.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 2 -- APPROVAL OF BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 20 WHICH RECOGNIZES THE RECEIPT OF VARIOUS GRANTS AND APPROPRIATES RELATED EXPENDITURES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the following Budget Ordinance Amendment:
BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 20

     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 8, 2011 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2011-2012; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to recognize receipts of grants and other revenues and to appropriate funds for related expenditures;
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 8, 2011 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 10-3431-8002, Department of Justice, be increased by $2,500.00; that revenue account number 10-3413-1000, Federal Seizure Funds, be increased by $7,500.00; that revenue account number 10-3413-2000, State Unauthorized Substance Tax, be increased by $1,145.00; that revenue account number 10-3346-0000, Wireless Retainer, be increased by $9,480.00; that revenue account number 11-3610-2600, Football Boosters, be increased by $1,950.00; that revenue account number 11-3610-2500, Baseball Boosters, be increased by $167.00; that revenue account number 10-3834-8500, Penn House Special Revenue, be increased by $1,360.00; that revenue account number 10-3834-8525, Market Square, be increased by $2,625.00; that revenue account number 10-3834-8525, Market Square, be increased by $3,500.00; that revenue account number 11-3431-8003, Senior Center, be increased by $17,500.00;
that revenue account number 11-3431-9002, Teen Center, be increased by $55,000.00; that revenue account number 61-3712-1000, Water Sales, be increased by $50,000.00; that revenue account number 61-3712-1000, Water Taps, be increased by $48,000.00; that revenue account number 11-3991-0000, Recreation Appropriated Fund Balance, be decreased by $45,100.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 10-4311-2120, Detective Uniforms, be increased by $1,000.00; that expense account number 10-4312-2120, Patrol Uniforms, be increased by $1,500.00; that expense account number 10-4310-2605, Supplies, be increased by $8,645.00; that expense account number 10-4910-4300, Wireless, be increased by $9,480.00; that expense account number 11-6120-3680, Football Supplies, be increased by $1,950.00; that expense account number 11-6120-3580, Baseball Supplies, be increased by $167.00; that expense account number 10-6140-3510, Maintenance, be increased by $1,360.00; that expense account number 10-4940-3500, Marketing, be increased by $6,125.00; that expense account number 11-6124-1260, Senior Center Part-time Salaries, be increased by $14,700.00; that expense account number 11-6124-1810, FICA, be increased by $1,200.00; that expense account number 11-6124-2600, Supplies, be increased by $1,600.00; that expense account number 11-6122-1260, Teen Center Part-time Salaries, be increased by $6,300.00; that expense account number 11-6122-1810, FICA, be increased by $500.00; that expense account number 11-6122-3110, Travel, be increased by $2,000.00; that expense account number 11-6122-2600, Supplies, be increased by $1,100.00; that expense account number 61-7120-4401, Plant Operation Contract, be increased by $50,000.00; that expense account number 61-7114-3540, Large Meter Repair, be increased by $48,000.00.
This the 11th day of April, 2012.
                     /s/_____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________                                   

    Angela G. Stadler, CMC

    City Clerk
- End of Consent Agenda -

PUBLIC HEARINGS:
CONSIDERATION OF AN APPROPRIATION NOT TO EXCEED $4,089.60 IN A PERFORMANCE AGREEMENT WITH THE DAVID ROTHSCHILD COMPANY, INC. 
Mayor Festerman explained that this public hearing had been deleted from today’s agenda, but the company owner plans to go forward with the expansion.
CONSIDERATION OF A SPECIAL USE PERMIT FOR AN INTERNET SWEEPSTAKES CAFÉ AT 2007 SOUTH SCALES STREET. (SP 2012-3) 
Prior to the staff report, Notary Public Tammy Moore swore in Community Development Manager Donna Setliff and Mr. Paul King, who was representing the applicant.

Setliff then reported that Jerry Levon Martin has filed a Special Use application for an Internet Sweepstakes Café at 2007 South Scales Street. The City’s Zoning Ordinance allows such cafes in General Business (GB) and Highway Business (HB) by Special Use Permit, she explained. The property at 2007 South Scales Street is zoned GB, she said, and is located within the Brookside Shopping Center at the corner of South Scales and Industrial Drive.

Setliff reminded Council members that the North Carolina General Assembly and Governor Perdue passed legislation banning sweepstakes games in the State effective December 1, 2010. However, a Guilford County judge ruled a portion of the ban unconstitutional. On March 6, 2012, the NC Court of Appeals agreed with that ruling but stated that the Guilford County judge did not go far enough and that the entire law must be invalidated because it was written too broadly, she said. This leaves cities in limbo until the State Supreme Court takes up the issue, Setliff explained, adding that until then, the Zoning Ordinance will continue to list Internet Sweepstakes as a permitted use.

The Community Development Manager noted that the shopping center in which the proposed sweepstakes café is to be located is surrounded by a mixture of uses and zoning districts. To the north is land zoned General Business and Residential-12 and developed as such. To the west is Residential RS-12 which is part of Jaycee Park, she said. To the east is Light Industrial land developed as industrial while to the south is Residential-12 land that has been developed multi-family, she continued.
Setliff stated that the City’s Comprehensive Plan shows this property as being in an Urban Growth Area. She said the Development Objectives for this area concentrate on housing issues except for one objective, which states that provisions should be made for adequate retail and commercial services.
Setliff then reviewed the Special Use regulations as they pertain to this use:

1) Internet Sweepstakes Café must be primary use, which staff has confirmed, she stated.

2) No one under 18 years of age permitted within the premises, which will be policed through inspections and complaints as the business develops, Setliff explained.

3) No alcohol permitted within the premises, which will be policed as it is developed. Setliff explained that the Zoning Officer and Police Chief must sign off on ABC permits.
4) 40% of the building front shall be in windows.

5) No more than 35% of front window space may be tinted in such a manner that the interior of building can not be clearly seen from outside.  This includes signs, shades, etc. Setliff explained that this is checked at the time the Certificate of Occupancy is issued.
6) There shall not be more than 25 gaming machines, computers or terminals per parcel, which again, will be checked at the time the Certificate of Occupancy is issued, she said.


7) There shall not be more than one Internet Sweepstakes Café gaming establishment within any one Shopping Center or Multi-Business Use, which is the case we have, Setliff noted.

8) There shall be one parking space for each operator and one parking space for each permitted gaming machine, computer or terminal.  In Shopping  Centers and Multi-Business Uses, proof will be provided that required parking exists for both the Internet Sweepstakes Café and other uses on the same parcel or business center. The proposed café meets these requirements, Setliff informed Council.
Setliff said she is also recommending the following conditions be placed on the Special Use Permit as follows:

1)    
Applicant shall comply with provisions of the City of Reidsville Zoning 


Ordinance, specifically the Special Use Permit operating criteria outlined 


in Article V, which is the eight criteria just listed, Setliff noted.


2)     
The building must meet all applicable Building, Handicap and Fire 

Codes.

3)
The applicant shall apply for and receive a privilege license prior to opening and shall maintain said license as long as this business is in operation. Such cafes must get a $1,000 privilege license and are charged $100.00 per machine, she said.

Setliff noted that as with any SUP application, the Council must come to certain findings about the request. The applicant must show the impact of the proposed business on the area, she said.  
Those four Findings of Fact were unanimously approved by the Planning Board, which also unanimously recommended approval of the Special Use Permit with the three conditions, Setliff added.

Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 3:16 p.m. by asking if there was anyone who wished to speak in favor of the Special Use Permit?
Mr. Paul King of 234 Lenoir Drive, Eden, came forward and said he was a representative of the applicant, Mr. Jerry Martin. He said he was a business owner of an internet sweepstakes café in Eden. Mr. King said he had no problems in Eden and everything was under control. He said he worked with Reece Pyrtle, Chief of Police, and operated the business according to the law.

With no one else wishing to speak in favor or against the SUP, the Mayor closed the public hearing at 3:18 p.m.

Mayor Festerman then read the four Findings of Fact, which were voted on by Council as follows:

1) that the use will not materially endanger the public health or safety if 
located where proposed and developed according to the plan as 
submitted and approved; -- Approved 7-0
2)
that the use meets all required conditions and specifications; -- 

Approved 7-0


3)
that the use will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting 


property, or that the use is a public necessity; and, --Approved 7-0


4)
that the location and the character of the use if developed according to 


the plan as submitted and approved will be in harmony with the area in 


which it is to be located and in general conformity with the 




Comprehensive Plan for Reidsville and its surroundings. – Approved 7-0
The Mayor then noted that the Council needs to approve the Special Use Permit with the three conditions, which he read aloud.
Councilman Gorham made the motion, seconded by Councilman Hairston and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the SUP with the three conditions.

The Special Use Permit as approved follows:
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                        SPECIAL USE PERMIT

                          REIDSVILLE, N. C.

There is hereby granted to Jerry Levon Martin, Inc. a Special Use Permit in accordance with the Reidsville Zoning Ordinance, Article V, Section 3 of the Reidsville Zoning Ordinance.  


This permit is to allow an Internet Sweepstakes Cafe at 2007 South Scales Street, specifically Rockingham County Tax Nos. 8904-18-40-0350 with the following conditions:
1)    
Applicant shall comply with provisions of the City of Reidsville Zoning Ordinance, specifically the Special Use Permit operating criteria outlined in Article V.

2)     
The building must meet all applicable Building, Handicap and Fire Codes.
3)
The applicant shall apply for and receive a privilege license prior to opening and shall maintain said license as long as this business is in operation.


Said property is zoned General Business.


This Permit is granted to the person, firm, or corporation designated above, and for the purpose and under the conditions set forth above. The Special Use Permit will continue to remain valid following transfer of ownership of the property or business provided that circumstances and conditions remain as described at the time that the Permit is granted.  Violations of the conditions set forth will be cause for immediate termination of the Permit.

 AUTHORIZED this ______ day of _________________,

               

 2012, by the CITY COUNCIL OF REIDSVILLE, N. C.

     /s/ _________________________________________________      
            




 CITY CLERK

ANGELA G. STADLER

CONSIDERATION OF A REZONING REQUEST FOR 828 LAWSONVILLE AVENUE FROM RESIDENTIAL-20 TO CONDITIONAL USE OFFICE AND INSTITUTIONAL. THE PLANNING BOARD FAVORABLY RECOMMENDED THE REZONING BUT DID NOT RECOMMEND THE CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT FOR AN OFFICE. (Z 2012-3 AND CU 2012-1). 
Prior to the staff report, Notary Public Tammy Moore swore in Community Development Manager Donna Setliff and those wishing to speak on the issue.

In making the staff report, Setliff stated that the applicant, Gwendolyn Foster, is requesting that 828 Lawsonville Avenue be rezoned from Residential-20 to Conditional Use Office & Institutional and that a Conditional Use Permit be issued for an office. The Community Development Manager also noted that the property is 1.1 acres in size and has a single-family structure on the site.

Setliff reported that the surrounding properties are residentially developed and zoned Residential-12, Residential-20 or Residential Agricultural-20. However, Lawsonville Avenue does have a few business zones, such as a small area zoned Neighborhood Business (NB) at the intersection of Barnes Street and Lawsonville Avenue. NB zoning, she said, is a zone which encourages service uses to support the surrounding neighborhood. Heading east toward NC 14, there are a few other business zones but Setliff noted that she can’t speak to their history because these properties have been zoned as such for years.
Setliff explained that the property is in a Suburban Growth Area according to the City’s Comprehensive Plan. The Development Objectives for this area are 1) develop Activity Centers at planned locations; 2) provide an adequate transportation network; and 3) provide urban services in an orderly fashion. She said there is no activity center close to this property and there is no objective that supports the rezoning of the property.

Setliff said this is a residential area and zoned as such. When rezoning is different from that of the surrounding area, the question of spot zoning comes up, she noted. Spot zoning grants a special privilege to a property owner which is not shared by others in the same area without justification or compliance with the Comprehensive Plan, she said. Setliff stressed that the Courts have consistently frowned upon spot zoning. The Courts look at the reasonableness of the rezoning by looking at several factors, and any motion by Council would need to include why they think it is reasonable, Setliff informed Council members. 

The factors considered by the Courts are as follows:
· The size and nature of the tract in relation to the surrounding area.

· Compatibility with existing plans, such as the City’s Comprehensive Plan.
· The impact of the zoning decision on the landowner, the immediate neighbors, and the surrounding community.

· The relationship between the newly allowed use in a spot rezoning and the previously allowed uses – What is the difference between the two, she noted. 

Setliff stated that, in her professional planning opinion, this is a case of spot zoning. The surrounding area is residentially zoned, and the City’s Comprehensive Plan does not support the proposed rezoning, she stressed. This rezoning would be for the applicant’s particular benefit, she noted.

However, if Council approves the rezoning, it will need to consider the Conditional Use Permit for the office, Setliff said. The CUP classification allows the property owner, applicant, staff, Planning Board or City Council to specify special conditions, the Community Development Manager said. These conditions will run with the land, she stressed. The applicant has imposed one condition to be placed on the permit, which is as follows: 

· Regular office hours will be 8:00 a.m. – 5:00 p.m., Monday through Friday.

Setliff said staff is also recommending the following conditions on the CUP as follows:

· The property shall conform to all requirements of the City of Reidsville Zoning     

      Ordinance, North Carolina Building Code and North Carolina Fire Code.

· Buffering/screening in accordance with standards set forth in the Zoning  Ordinance shall be installed. 

Setliff explained the buffering is needed when abutting residential property. She noted that the Planning Board voted 3-2 in favor of the rezoning request. In making the motion to approve, Planning Board member Randy Moore stated the rezoning was reasonable because of the appearance and revitalization of the area.

The Conditional Use Permit did not pass because all four Findings of Fact did not pass with a four-fifths vote, which is required for the Planning Board, Setliff said. The votes were as follows:

Finding No. 1:   4 for, 1 against


Finding No. 2:  Unanimous for


Finding No. 3:  3 for, 2 against


Finding No. 4:  3 for, 2 against

Findings No. 3 & 4 did not pass because they did not meet the four-fifths requirement, Setliff said. Because the vote was so close, the Planning Board did recommend conditions if the Council approved the CUP, she noted. They voted 3-to-2 to recommend the conditions as presented be placed on the Conditional Use Permit, she said.

Mayor Festerman noted that in her March 28th memo, Setliff had stated there was no activity center here and nothing supports the rezoning of the property. He stated that this was not a recommendation but it was strongly worded. He asked the Community Development Manager if she stood by that? “I stand by it,” Setliff replied. Per the City’s Comprehensive Plan, activity centers go with a particular type of growth, and no objective supports this type of rezoning. She also said she feels it is spot zoning. The Mayor asked her if one could say there was no reason for it? Setliff said you could.
Councilman Gorham asked about the situation to the east and why those properties were rezoned. Setliff said there are 3-4 properties from here down to NC 14 that, for one reason or another, were zoned as businesses. One property was zoned Highway Business and includes a convenience store, she said. Setliff stated that one property was zoned Office & Institutional and, at one time, was a nursing home facility. She said she could not explain why because these properties had been zoned this way for a number of years.
City Manager Michael Pearce said he did not see these properties on the map provided. Setliff said the Highway Business property is the closest, and it is a mile away. The other is at the intersection with NC 14 and is zoned O&I, she continued. The Mayor stated that it could also be in the ETJ area.
Councilman Johnson asked how far away is the Times Turn Around store? It was stated that the store would be about 1½ blocks away from the property being considered for rezoning. Setliff stated that in the area are a church, one or two beauty shops, a repair station, a convenience store, a type of bookstore and another beauty shop. Councilman Johnson commented that all are within two blocks.

Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 3:35 p.m. by asking if anyone wished to speak in favor of the rezoning?
Ms. Gwendolyn Foster of 1698 Mizpah Church Road, Reidsville, got up to speak. She identified herself as the executive director of The Prosperity Center, which is seeking to relocate to 828 Lawsonville Avenue. She described the services that the business provides as housing counseling. She said the center had previously been located at 513 S. Main Street while its second location was 1012 Richardson Drive. This is the organization’s second year in Reidsville although it started operating in the County in 2005. Foster discussed the free one-on-one counseling services in greater detail and distributed and read from a handout, “HUD APPROVAL AS A HOUSING COUNSELING AGENCY.” (A COPY OF THE HANDOUT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Mayor Festerman asked Ms. Foster to tell Council members what they will be doing at that location? Foster said it would be administrative with three people in the office in a desk setting. She again stated that they would do one-on-one counseling with individuals or families. Councilman Gorham noted that it had been stated at the Planning Board meeting that there would never be more than two clients per day. Foster agreed, stating that counseling can be very intense. She added that a parking lot full of people would never be an issue. She said there would be the three cars of those working in the office and the visitors for their appointments.
Councilman Hairston asked what the hours of operation would be? It was noted 8 a.m. to 5 p.m. Councilwoman Walker asked if this would be by appointment only with no drop-ins? Foster agreed.

Councilman Turner, noting that the center had been on Main Street for a year and then the Richardson Drive location, asked if they would be purchasing the house on Lawsonville Avenue? Foster said yes.

Mayor Festerman asked about the organization’s funding. Foster said funding comes from a variety of sources, including HUD and donations from the community.

The Mayor asked if there was anyone else who wished to speak in favor of the rezoning?
Mr. James Moore of 226 Fairfield Road, Reidsville, came forward. An owner of the property, he said they wanted to sell their old family home built in 1917 that had been filled with love and camaraderie. He asked Council to permit this rezoning, which would allow them to sell the home to Mrs. Foster and it wouldn’t have to be torn down. They will keep up the lawn and it will be a home with the only outward difference probably being a sign, but he didn’t know about that, he said. He said it would still be a home, not just another business but something well kept and well maintained and an asset to the community. He talked of various businesses on Main Street that are located in former homes and how they had not deteriorated that neighborhood. He said they had heard no opposition in the neighborhood to this proposed rezoning. He said they were fully appreciative of Mrs. Foster’s plan.
Mr. Michael Moore of 934 Lawsonville Avenue, Reidsville, spoke up, stating that he was in favor of the rezoning. He said The Prosperity Center is a good asset to the community. He noted that in the 800 block of Lawsonville, there are seven houses for sale, and he cited several of the businesses in the area and the proximity to the highway. He said he had no problems with this rezoning.
Mayor Festerman asked if there was anyone who wished to speak in opposition? No one came forward, and the public hearing was closed at 3:47 p.m.

Councilman Turner said that he was concerned that so many houses in that neighborhood have gone into foreclosure. He said if Ms. Foster is going to rehabilitate this home, and it will look like a home, this might be an incentive for neighbors to fix up their homes.
Mayor Pro Tem Balsley said he lived on Maple Avenue for 23 years. He talked of a doctor’s office being located in a former nursing home but the rest was residential. He said seven houses were torn down and that a nursing home was built, practically in his front yard, so he is against spot zoning. The Mayor Pro Tem said this has been his experience, and he wanted people to know where he was coming from.

Mayor Festerman said he has difficulty with spot zoning. He said he sees both positives and negatives as a result of this. He said the Courts have taken a very dim view of spot zoning but sometimes will approve it. He noted that Lawsonville Avenue as part of US 158 is not a traditional neighborhood so it is very, very difficult for him to decide. Yet he expressed concerns that a flood of people might come in, especially with seven houses vacant, and want them rezoned to O&I or for commercial uses. The Mayor said it was a difficult decision for him to make. He said one reason he could support it is that there has been no opposition to it. He said if he had heard any opposition against it, he would be more likely to vote against it.
The Mayor said there were two issues to be considered today, the first being the rezoning.

Councilman Gorham made the motion, seconded by Councilman Hairston, to rezone this property for the purpose of revitalizing the neighborhood and to provide an education service for housing. The motion passed in a 6-1 vote with Mayor Pro Tem Balsley voting against.

Council members then moved on to the Conditional Use Permit. City Manager Pearce noted that while the Planning Board needed to have a fourth-fifths vote, the Council can pass the CUP with a majority vote.

Mayor Festerman then read aloud the four Findings of Fact, which were voted on by Council members:

1. 
that the use will not materially endanger the public health or safety if 
located where proposed and developed according to the plan as 
submitted and approved; -- Approved 7-0

2.   
that the use meets all required conditions and specifications; -- Approved 7-0

3. that the use will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting property, or that the use is a public necessity; and, -- Approved 6-1 (Mayor Pro Tem Balsley voting against)

4.
that the location and the character of the use if developed according to the plan as submitted and approved will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located and in general conformity with the Comprehensive Plan for Reidsville and its environs. – Approved 5-2 (Mayor Pro Tem Balsley and Mayor Festerman voting against)

Mayor Festerman, noting the CUP had passed on the four Findings of Fact, then called for a vote on the three conditions as previously mentioned. The vote was 5-2 with Mayor Pro Tem Balsley and Mayor Festerman voting against.
The Conditional Use Permit as approved follows:

       CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT
                           REIDSVILLE, N. C.

There is hereby granted to Mary Jane Amos, Tim Amos, Julia Moore, & Katie Amos a Conditional Use Permit in accordance with the Reidsville Zoning Ordinance, Article V, Section 1 for a portion of the property located at 828 Lawsonville Avenue, Reidsville, NC specifically  Rockingham Co. Tax Map PIN No.:  8904-08-89-4710 to be used for:


Office
Subject to the following conditions:  
 
Regular office hours will be 8:00 am – 5:00 pm, Monday through Friday.


The property shall conform to all requirements of the City of Reidsville Zoning     
    
Ordinance, North Carolina Building Code and North Carolina Fire Code.


Buffering/screening in accordance with standards set forth in the Zoning 


Ordinance shall be installed.

This property has been zoned Conditional Use Office & Institutional (CU-O & I) in conjunction with this permit.  For a more specific understanding of this permit, see Docket No. CU2012-1.
This Permit is granted to the person, firm, or corporation designated above, and for the purpose and under the conditions set forth above.  The Conditional Use Permit will continue to remain valid following transfer of ownership of the property provided that circumstances and conditions remain as described at the time that the Permit is granted.  Violations of the conditions set forth will be cause for immediate termination of the Permit.

AUTHORIZED this 11th day of April, 2012
by the CITY COUNCIL OF REIDSVILLE, N. C.

          /s/_____________________________________________             


            


CITY CLERK

The Mayor wished Ms. Foster much success with The Prosperity Center and expressed appreciation for her doing business in Reidsville.
The Mayor then called for a 10-minute recess.

CONSIDERATION OF A REZONING REQUEST FOR 1725, 1731 AND 1735 FREEWAY DRIVE FROM HIGHWAY BUSINESS TO LIGHT INDUSTRIAL. (Z 2012-4) 
In making the staff report, Community Development Manager Donna Setliff stated that the applicant, Alex Perkins, on behalf of Courtyard Storage, LLC, is requesting that 1725, 1731 and 1735 Freeway Drive be rezoned from Highway Business to Light Industrial. She noted that these are two separate parcels of land. The property at 1731 and 1735 Freeway is 2.38 acres and houses two buildings. The front building is used by a variety of HB uses such as a real estate office, hair salon/day spa and church. The rear building houses an automotive repair shop. The property at 1725 Freeway is 8.02 acres and is Courtyard Storage, Setliff said. These storage units are the newest building on this property, built in 2008.
Setliff noted that the properties to the north, south and east are Highway Business and developed as such. To the west, the property is undeveloped and zoned Residential Agricultural-20.

The Community Development Manager explained that the rezoning application is a general use application, meaning that if it is rezoned, any of the uses allowed in Light Industrial zoning would be permitted. She noted that in her report she has included a list of those permitted uses. (A COPY OF THE LIGHT INDUSTRIAL PERMITTED USES IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) Setliff said that there are a number of uses allowed both in Highway Business and Light Industrial; however, there are some uses such as hazardous waste storage transfer facilities, research laboratories, a variety of manufacturing uses, machine shops, recycle collection and processing, and tire recapping that are allowed in Light Industrial but not HB. Because of the type of business they are, some of these uses could become a nuisance to the established HB uses along Freeway Drive/West Harrison Street, Setliff said. Some of these uses could emit nuisances such as noise, smoke, odor, etc., she added.
Setliff noted that the compartmentalized storage units constructed in 2008 at 1725 Freeway Drive are not made for manufacturing uses. Compartmental storage is a permitted use in Highway Business and Light Industrial, she noted. Also, the front building at 1731 Freeway Drive is divided into units occupied by HB uses. By rezoning this property, some of the existing businesses will become non-conforming, she noted. If this rezoning is approved, and the business vacates the premises and the unit is vacant for six months, it will lose its grandfather status and must be used for a Light Industrial use, she stated.
Setliff said there are a variety of concerns about this rezoning. The property is at the intersection of two highly visible highways (Freeway Drive/US 29 Business and West Harrison Street/NC 87/65), she noted, which are corridors for Highway Business uses. Staff recognizes that there are a few industrially zoned properties along these corridors; however, staff has encouraged the rezoning of the properties to HB when the opportunity has presented itself, Setliff continued.
The Growth Management Section of the City’s Comprehensive Plan identifies this intersection as an Activity Center for commercial and retail growth, she noted.

Due to the widening of Freeway Drive, access to the property will be moved to West Harrison Street, Setliff said. A number of properties along Freeway will have their access relocated onto a side street or a street behind their property, she noted.
Setliff also stated that traffic associated with industrial uses is different than retail type uses. Industrial uses sometimes require heavy industrial traffic such as transfer trucks while Highway Business uses with the exception of truck delivery are typically normal passenger type vehicles.

The Community Development Manager also stressed that Council should consider whether this is spot zoning, which occurs when a relatively small tract of land is rezoned to a different zoning from the surrounding properties for the benefit of one property owner. The Courts frown on spot rezoning, she noted. However, if Council finds the rezoning to be reasonable, the motion made needs to address the reasonableness issue.
Setliff said it is her professional opinion that this is spot rezoning and should be denied. The Planning Board voted 3 to 2 in favor of rezoning the properties to Light Industrial. In making the motion, Planning Board member Randy Moore cited the rezoning was reasonable because it was economical and would provide job growth.

Setliff said you always hear “location, location, location.” She stated that this could be a problem for existing businesses on Freeway Drive.

Mayor Festerman asked Setliff to restate the Planning Board vote, which she did, 3-2. He asked her for a “thumbnail” version of why she was against the rezoning. She said because it would be spot zoning with an industrial use among Highway Business uses as well as retail uses throughout the property already.
The Mayor noted that some of the permitted uses in Light Industrial would be very objectionable to neighbors in that area, he would think. He cited the noise, smoke and odor issues. The Mayor asked if Mr. Perkins asked for a Special Use Permit for a recycle operation. Setliff said that the Planning Board lobbied for Mr. Perkins to do more work on his site plan, but he hasn’t presented anything to the City.

City Manager Pearce questioned whether this would be the same type of operation as Greer’s Recycling. Setliff said yes.

Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 4:14 p.m. by asking if there was anyone who wished to speak in favor of the rezoning? No one came forward. He asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition?

Ms. Joetta Hayden of 3007 Vance Street Extension, Reidsville, came forward. She said she and her sister own property to the south of this location being discussed, approximately 4 acres of land next to the Rite Aid. The Rite Aid property sold for close to a $1 million, she said. She noted that their property has been for sale for several years and they’ve had some contacts regarding it. She said one of the drawbacks for their property is there is a stream there, and Ms. Hayden expressed concerns about the environmental impact, especially with a recycling center there. She said she thought an industrial rezoning would be very detrimental to the value of their property.  With the widening of Freeway Drive, the stream will be partially piped which should be an asset to the property, she said. She noted they had 500 feet frontage on Freeway and two lots on the Pecan Road side.  She said she does not think this is an appropriate use in this area and there are other areas better suited.  She asked Council to decline the request.
Ms. Kate Crouch of 609 Price Acres Road, sister to Ms. Hayden, sister to Ms. Hayden, said she would appreciate it if Council would decline it.

Mr. Starling Gunn, who owns Gunn Auto Service on Freeway Drive, said he went on Freeway Drive because it was Highway Business and that has worked out very well. He said he had a lot of concerns about the widening of Freeway Drive and the affect on the entrance into this proposed rezoned business on traffic, especially with traffic coming back and forth from Wentworth. He indicated it would be improper to put a industrial zoned property in the middle of a Highway Business community with a potential for growth.
The public hearing was closed at 4:18 p.m.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley said he hadn’t been on this Council very long and even before he got on Council, they have had to deal with so many issues with Greer Recycling and what it has done to that neighborhood and its surroundings. He said he doesn’t want to go through something like that in another visible area. He expressed concerns about spot zoning in this situation and said this proposed business has nothing in common with the businesses around it. He said he felt like such a business would keep other businesses from coming into this area. 
Mayor Festerman said he considers himself “pro business” but you have to be careful not to “throw the baby out with the bath water.”
Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Balsley and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to deny the rezoning request.

- End of Public Hearings -

SECOND READING OF A REZONING REQUEST FOR 2209 OLIVE DRIVE FROM RESIDENTIAL-12 TO CONDITIONAL USE OFFICE AND INSTITUTIONAL. THE PLANNING BOARD IN FEBRUARY FAVORABLY RECOMMENDED THE REZONING BUT DID NOT RECOMMEND THE CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT REQUESTED FOR A DAYCARE FACILITY AT THE LOCATION. (THE PUBLIC HEARING ON THIS ISSUE WAS CLOSED ON MARCH 14 AND ENDED IN A 4-3 CITY COUNCIL VOTE IN FAVOR OF THE REZONING.) 
In making the staff report, Community Development Manager Donna Setliff reminded Council members that Mr. and Mrs. Johnson have applied for rezoning of property located at 2209 Olive Street for a daycare. At the Council’s March meeting, it required a two-thirds vote to pass, which it did not receive. Today it is back for a second reading and can pass with a majority vote, she said. Council will need to go through the Four Findings of Fact and reach a majority vote on each of them, she concluded.
Setliff listed the two conditions on the proposed Conditional Use Permit as follows:

1. The property shall conform to all requirements of the City of Reidsville Zoning Ordinance, North Carolina Building Code and North Carolina Fire Code.

2. Buffering/screening in accordance with standards set forth in the Zoning Ordinance shall be installed.

Mayor Festerman said Council will consider the request in two phases – first, the rezoning and then, the Conditional Use Permit. He asked if any Council members wanted to discuss the rezoning?

Councilman Hairston made the motion to approve the rezoning of 2009 Olive Drive from Residential-12 to Conditional Use Office & Institutional because it is providing a needed service in the community for childcare and seems to be something very appropriate for the City. The motion was seconded by Councilman Johnson.

During the discussion, Mayor Festerman expressed concern that like last time, they were going down the wrong road. He said this is not a needs assessment, but this is about land use. Last time they had discussed the need to have different shifts for childcare as a need in the community, but that is not germane to what we’re discussing today, the Mayor asserted. We should be talking about the land use of that particular property, he said. City Attorney Bill McLeod agreed this is a land use issue.  The Mayor said they need to address land use.
The motion then passed in a 4-3 vote with Council members Gorham, Hairston, Johnson and Walker voting in favor and Mayor Festerman, Mayor Pro Tem Balsley and Councilman Turner.

Mayor Festerman then read the four Findings of Fact, which were voted on by Council members:
1.
that the use will not materially endanger the public health or safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted and approved; -- Approved 4-3 (Mayor Festerman, Mayor Pro Tem Balsley & Councilman Turner opposing)
2.   
that the use meets all required conditions and specifications; -- Approved 5-2 (Festerman & Turner opposing)

3.
that the use will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting property, or that the use is a public necessity; and, -- Approved 4-3 (Festerman, Balsley & Turner opposing)

4.
that the location and the character of the use if developed according to the plan as submitted and approved will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located and in general conformity with the Comprehensive Plan for Reidsville and its environs. – Approved 4-3 (Festerman, Balsley & Turner opposing)

Councilman Hairston then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson, to approve the Conditional Use Permit for 2209 Olive Drive with the two stated conditions. The motion passed 4-3 with Mayor Festerman, Mayor Pro Tem Balsley and Councilman Turner voting in opposition.
The Conditional Use Permit as approved follows:

       CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT
                           REIDSVILLE, N. C.

There is hereby granted to Donnie and Carol Johnson a Conditional Use Permit in accordance with the Reidsville Zoning Ordinance, Article V, Section 1 for a portion of the property located at 2209 Olive Drive, specifically a portion of Rockingham Co. Tax Map PIN No.:  8903-06-48-6036 to be used for:


Daycare Center
Subject to the following conditions:  

 1.
The property shall conform to all requirements of the City of Reidsville Zoning Ordinance, North Carolina Building Code and North Carolina Fire Code.


  2.
Buffering/screening in accordance with standards set forth in the Zoning 


Ordinance shall be installed.

This property has been zoned Conditional Use Office and Institutional (CU-O & I) in conjunction with this permit.  For a more specific understanding of this permit, see Docket No. CU2011-2.
This Permit is granted to the person, firm, or corporation designated above, and for the purpose and under the conditions set forth above.  The Conditional Use Permit will continue to remain valid following transfer of ownership of the property provided that circumstances and conditions remain as described at the time that the Permit is granted.  Violations of the conditions set forth will be cause for immediate termination of the Permit.
AUTHORIZED this ____ day of _______________, 2012
by the CITY COUNCIL OF REIDSVILLE, N. C.

            _________________________________________________             


            


              CITY CLERK

The Mayor wished the Johnsons much success with their daycare in their new location.

PRESENTATION BY DAVENPORT AND COMPANY ON THE RESULTS OF THE REVENUE BOND REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS, ITS RECOMMENDATION FOR THE FINANCING APPROACH AND APPROVAL BY COUNCIL OF THE WINNING BIDDER.
Chris Phillips, Assistant City Manager of Administration, recognized and introduced Ted Cole of Davenport & Company, who presented at the Council retreat earlier this year about the proposed financing plan, which will start with the spillway repairs. Phillips noted that today staff needed consensus to move forward even though he noted the financing agreement is not yet ready until it is approved by the State. Then the bank will provide a final financing agreement. Today, they want to present the recommended bidder and financing terms and get Council’s consensus to move forward, Phillips said.

City Manager Pearce said he needed from Council a motion to approve the recommendations and findings outlined in Cole’s presentation.  A memo from Davenport entitled “Financing of the Dam Refurbishment Project” was distributed to Council members. (A COPY OF THE APRIL 9, 2012 MEMO IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) Cole noted that this is the first time the City will issue revenue bonds secured by the revenues of your water and sewer enterprise systems for the approximate $5 million spillway project. He said there may be other revenue bonds issued in the next couple of years for other utility projects. He referenced the background as stated in the first two paragraphs on page 1 of the handout. A Request for Proposals (RFP) was sent out, and four firm proposals were received on the deadline from Branch Banking and Trust (BB&T), Carter Bank & Trust, SunTrust Bank and US Bancorp. Of the four proposals, only BB&T and Carter Bank provided 20-year financing terms, he said. At the time of the Council Retreat, they were using a 15-year financing term because oftentimes banks limit their financing terms to 15 and they didn’t want to assume they could get 20 years fixed-rate financing. The other two banks gave 10 and 15 year financing options. He referenced the third sheet of the memo which outlines in detail the proposals. 
Mr. Cole stated that after talking with staff, legal bond counsel, etc., they would recommend going with Carter Bank at 3.25% for 20 years. He said that is a tax-exempt rate based on the revenues of the system. It is not secured by any other assets except for the revenues of the water and sewer system, he noted. Carter allows the City the ability to prepay at anytime in whole or in part without penalty, he added, which gives the City flexibility in case the City would like to do something else with it. Knowing that they may want to do other utility financing within the coming year or so, this allows the City to get into an attractive fixed rate and go to maturity but with the ability to refinance this loan at a later date, Mr. Cole said. Carter Bank’s terms and conditions do no prohibit the City from doing that, he said. 

Referencing the bottom of page 1 of his memo, Mr. Cole noted that on a 20-year borrowing of $5 million, the average annual payment will be $343,894. He discussed the planning model (based on 4.5% for 15 years with annual payments in the low- to mid-$500,000) the company had used and noted that what had actually come in was even more favorable because 1) such good bids were received that kept project costs down; and 2) more favorable financing proposals were received than what had been in the model. The Mayor asked if that annual payment included principal and interest? Mr. Cole replied in the affirmative, noting that it was set up like a mortgage where the principal and interest are combined in that approximate $343,000 payment. 

There was a brief discussion about the tax-exempt rate. Mayor Festerman asked if tax-exempt meant it was more favorable for the bank. Mr. Cole said it was also favorable for the City because they received the lower rate than if it was a taxable loan. He said it was fairly straightforward.
Looking at the timetable, Mr. Cole said today he was presenting the Council with the RFP results. He said they would like consensus from Council about keeping moving forward with one of the bidders. On May 1, the Local Government Commission will consider approval of financing. If that is approved which there is no reason to expect it wouldn’t be, the City Council will consider adopting a Revenue Bond Order at its May 9th meeting with closing of financing scheduled the week of May 14th, Cole continued. He noted then funds would be in hand to pay project costs.

Page 3 of the memo shows details of the four proposals received, including the 10, 15 and 20-year rates offered by the bidders, Mr. Cole stated. He reviewed the 10-year rate as an example, citing the low of 2.175% to a high of 2.75%. With shorter amortization, you don’t pay as much interest over the life of the life of the loan but payments are higher, he said.  He noted the 15-year high and low bids and then cited the difference in the 20-year rate between BB&T’s 4.170% and Carter Bank’s 3.250%. Carter Bank has a presence in the City of Reidsville and has always been excellent to deal with, Mr. Cole said, adding that they don’t anticipate any problems working with Carter in getting the closing done by mid-May.
Mr. Cole looked at Total Debt Service, noting that Carter Bank has no fees for attorneys and the most flexibility with prepayment in whole or in part without penalties. He said he feels 20 years is an appropriate timeframe for this loan at an excellent rate of 3.250%, especially since we know that the City is going to be doing additional utility financing.

Mr. Cole said his company’s recommendation is to go with Carter Bank on a 20-year loan.

City Manager Pearce asked how many banks the RFPs were sent out to? Mr. Cole replied about 20 institutions. He said some they don’t hear back from, others say they don’t need tax-exempt loans right now or they have limited capacity to lend and are saving it for certain relationships, etc. Pearce said he understood the RFPs were sent to all of our local banks, including our community banks. Phillips and Cole agreed. Mr. Cole noted that some smaller banks have lending limits and can’t lend that much to one entity. He said receiving four bids out of 20 is not a reflection on the City and its credit but where those banks are at any point in time. He said it was pretty normal to send out 20 and receive this number back.
The Mayor said it looks as though if the City wins the lottery, we could pay it back with no problems. Mr. Cole agreed. 

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley told Mr. Cole they appreciate his efforts. Mr. Cole said it’s been fun, adding that it has been an interesting process and even better with good results like that. He said that is a reflection on how the City has managed itself. While it is a pretty straightforward process, it went more smoothly because of planning by City staff which the City should get credit for, he said.
City Manager Pearce noted that Davenport & Co. especially Ted, have been easy to work with and provided them with excellent advice. He said this is a sizeable debt service and Davenport has been helpful as the City looks to other financing in the future and how this will all work together. He told Mr. Cole that we appreciate the work Davenport has done for us.

Mayor Festerman noted that the annual payment for the next 20 years will be $343,894.42. He asked about other debt service the City might have. Assistant City Manager Phillips said there is a State revolving loan of about $200,000 with interest, which he says will be paid off in about five years. The Mayor said we appear to be in a pretty good position for a City our size. Phillips agreed, saying the City was in a very good debt position, including on the General Fund side.

Councilman Gorham then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to accept Davenport’s recommendation of Carter Bank.
CONSIDERATION OF BOARD AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS:
City Manager Pearce distributed the ballots for the board and commission appointments. He noted that Richard McKinney’s application for the ETJ position on the Planning Board will be going before the Rockingham County Commissioners soon. There was a question on whether the Council would need to approve that appointment as well, but the City Clerk said she would check on that.
Mayor Festerman noted that they were considering applications for the Appearance Commission, the Historic Preservation Commission and the Planning Board.

PUBLIC COMMENTS. 
No one spoke during the Public Comments portion of the meeting.
CITY MANAGER’S REPORT. 
Holiday Loop Sewer Project.

In making his Manager’s Report, Pearce referenced Item No. 3 of his written report involving the Holiday Loop Sewer project, noting that the City has received a $320,000 grant from the Golden Leaf Foundation. (A COPY OF THE CITY MANAGER’S REPORT DATED APRIL 4, 2012 IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) Noting there is developable land out there, Pearce said the eight-inch sewer line in that area is overwhelmed and out of capacity. He noted that the March 29th bid opening had only received two bids, but the City is required to have three bids for a project this size. He said the project was re-bid yesterday afternoon and only one bid was received. The City Manager explained the process of pipe bursting, which is a new technique of line replacement whereby the current eight-inch line would be pulled through the new 12-inch line. While this process saves the City a lot of money, unfortunately, not a lot of companies can do this, he said. The bids have been higher than the engineer’s estimate, Pearce said, so staff will continue to negotiate with the contractor. 
(During this discussion, Councilman Johnson left the meeting at approximately 4:45 p.m.)

Pearce said we need to get on with the project, which he reminded Council is due to that Golden Leaf Foundation grant. He indicated he would bring it up again at the Council’s next budget work session or meeting.

Demolition Funding.

City Manager Pearce distributed a memo to Council regarding demolitions. (THE MEMO IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) He reminded Council members that at their last meeting, they approved demolitions of 2125 Smith Street and 314 S. Washington Avenue, but he forgot to ask for the money at that time. He noted that they had gotten wrapped up in the discussion about the house on Franklin Street and he failed to make the request. He said the Council had also approved ordinances to board up four other properties where the City had given the property owners 90 days to demolish but had not requested funding at that time, hoping that the owners would demolish them. Those houses are at 803 Lindsey Street, 1627 Withersea Lane, 804 Womack Street and 806 Summit Avenue. The 90 days have elapsed on those four properties, he said.
Pearce said he was requesting $45,000 to demolish these six dwellings from the Undesignated Fund Balance. However, he stated that even though he brings many demolitions to them, due to the state of the general economy, the City has seen a lot of work being done on the owners’ side. He noted that Council only sees those situations where the owners fail to take action to maintain or demolish the properties.

He reported that since January of 2011, three have been demolished by the owners; three have been repaired by the owners; four the City has been ordered to demolish but the owners have been given more time because they have been working on repairs; two have been boarded up by the owners themselves. For every 1-2 properties the Council sees, there are others the property owners are taking care of, he said. He said he does need the $45,000.
Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Hairston, to appropriate $45,000 from the Undesignated Fund Balance to demolish these properties.

Mayor Festerman asked how much money the City had expended this year on demolitions?  Pearce said he didn’t have that number but he would find out. He agreed with the Mayor that it would be a big figure.
The Mayor then asked about the old Sands house. Pearce said he thought the 90 days was ticking. In response to a question by Councilman Turner, he said he didn’t think the property had been boarded up although he thought a hearing had been held. He said Mr. Sands has promised they would tear the building down, but the City Manager said there are a lot of Sands heirs to contact. If anyone promises to demolish, the City tries to stretch that time as much as they can, Pearce said.

The motion passed in a 6-0 vote. (Councilman Johnson had already left the meeting).

The corresponding Budget Ordinance Amendment follows:
BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 21

     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 8, 2011 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2011-2012; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to appropriate funds for demolitions;
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 8, 2011 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 10-3999-0000, Appropriated Fund Balance, be increased by $45,000.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 10-4350-4400, Demolitions, be increased by $45,000.00.
This the 11th day of April, 2012.

                    /s/ _____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________                                   

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC

   City Clerk

ANNOUNCEMENT OF BOARD & COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS.
City Clerk Angela G. Stadler then read aloud the results of the boards and commissions voting as follows (A COPY OF THE BALLOTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.):

Appearance Commission – Lisa Hanks of 931 Lawsonville Avenue was appointed unanimously to a three-year term.
Historic Preservation Commission – Kita Harley of 606 E. Morehead Street and James Jackson of 311 Irvin Street were both unanimously appointed to three-year terms.
Planning Board – George O. Rucker of 508 Staples Street was unanimously appointed to a five-year term.
COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Councilman Gorham – No report since the Planning Board items were covered. He did discuss visiting the Free Clinic and the smiles of the recipients after having the opportunity to be served there.

Councilman Hairston – No report.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley – He said he appreciated Councilman Gorham attending the Planning Board meeting so that he could attend spring training for the Cardinals baseball team.

Councilman Turner – The Councilman noted that plans are being made for the downtown fall festival.

Councilwoman Walker – The Councilwoman thanked the Police Department for blocking the streets during Holy Week events. She invited Diane Sawyer, President of the Reidsville Chamber, to give details about upcoming Chamber ribbon cuttings and events. Sawyer noted that there will be ribbon cuttings at 11 a.m. at Natural Blends and at 12 noon at Boss Motor Company on April 12. On April 17th at 8 a.m., there will be an Early Literacy program in conjunction with the Rockingham County Partnership for Children, the Rockingham County Education Foundation and the other two Chambers of Commerce.  On Thursday, 24 Blackbirds will be hosting the coffee at the Reidsville Chamber. She reminded everyone of the staff appreciation event set for April 25 featuring the Ex-Disney guy, John Formica, at a cost of $25.00 per ticket. On June 6, a full day customer service workshop (two sessions) is planned, Sawyer added. She also said that Judy Brenner, Rich Brenner’s wife, was appreciative of the event held at Lawsonville Avenue School honoring her late husband. She thanked Councilman Turner, Councilman Gorham and Councilwoman Walker for attending. She also noted that the City’s Terresia Scoble will be graduating from the Leadership Rockingham County program on April 18.

Mayor Festerman – Nothing to report.

Councilman Gorham then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to go into closed session under G.S. 143-318.11(A)(3) to discuss a legal matter and also (A)(5) to discuss acquisition of property.                                                                                                                                                                                         

MOVE TO THE FIRST-FLOOR CONFERENCE ROOM FOR A CLOSED SESSION PURSUANT TO G.S. 143-318.11(A)(3) TO DISCUSS A LEGAL MATTER.
Upon return to open session, Council members discussed a date for their next budget work session, selecting 9 a.m. on Thursday, April 26.

Councilman Gorham then made the motion, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Balsley and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to adjourn at approximately 5:43 p.m.







____________________________________







  James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

_______________________________

  Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk 
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